
Executive Compensation 
 
A charity may not pay more than reasonable compensation for services rendered. Although the 
Internal Revenue Code does not require charities to follow a particular process in determining 
the amount of compensation to pay, the compensation of officers, directors, trustees, key 
employees, and others in a position to exercise substantial influence over the affairs of the 
charity should be determined by persons who are knowledgeable in compensation matters and 
who have no financial interest in the determination. Organizations that file Form 990 will find 
that Part VI, Section B, Line 15 asks whether the process used to determine the compensation of 
an organization’s top management official and other officers and key employees included a 
review and approval by independent persons, comparability data, and contemporaneous 
substantiation of the deliberation and decision. In addition, Form 990, Part VII and Form 990, 
Schedule J, solicit compensation information for certain officers, directors, trustees, key 
employees and highest compensated employees.  
 
The Internal Revenue Service encourages a charity to rely on the rebuttable presumption test of 
section 4958 of the Internal Revenue Code and Treasury Regulation section 53.4958-6 when 
determining compensation of its executives. Under this test, compensation payments are 
presumed to be reasonable if the compensation arrangement is approved in advance by an 
authorized body composed entirely of individuals who do not have a conflict of interest with 
respect to the arrangement, the authorized body obtained and relied upon appropriate data as to 
comparability prior to making its determination, and the authorized body adequately documented 
the basis for its determination concurrently with making the determination.  
 
Comparability data generally involves looking to compensation levels paid by similarly situated 
organizations for functionally comparable positions. One method is to obtain compensation 
surveys or studies from outside compensation consultants for this purpose. The Internal Revenue 
Service will look to the independence of any compensation consultant used, and the quality of 
any study, survey, or other data, used to establish executive compensation. Once that test is met, 
the Internal Revenue Service may rebut the presumption that an amount of compensation is 
reasonable only if it develops sufficient contrary evidence to rebut the probative value of the 
comparability data relied upon by the authorized governing body.  
 
The Internal Revenue Service has observed significant errors or omissions in the reporting of 
executive compensation on the IRS Form 990 and other information returns (e.g., Form W-2 and 
employment tax returns). Organizations should take steps to ensure accurate and complete 
compensation reporting on these forms, and to also ensure that appropriate income and 
employment taxes are withheld and deposited with the Internal Revenue Service. Executive 
compensation continues to be a focus point in our examination program. 
 
[Source:  I.R.S., Governance and Related Topics - 501(c)(3) Organizations 3-4 (2008), 
http://www.irs.gov/pub/irs-tege/governance_practices.pdf] 


